
PLS 101 - Lecture 14

We were talking about how we see things in the news that integrate with 
what weíre talking about in class.  I just heard today about how we as a 
society have become more tolerant in a lot of ways.  And one of the things I 
mentioned is are you more willing to vote for an African American or a woman 
for president.  Lo and behold, I heard some interesting statistics today.  
Somebody took a survey ó I didnít catch who ó and over 60 percent of the 
people indicated that it was about time or it was appropriate if we had a 
female in the White House.  And over 60 percent ó I forgot the exact 
percentage ó but over 60 percent said that they would vote for a woman for 
president.  And I thought thatís interesting.

Okay.  Well, what I want to do today is weíre gonna finish up political 
parties and the idea is on Friday weíll go ahead and start campaigns and 
elections.  Itís part of the same chapter, but just in terms of the unit of 
material.  Thatís where we should be.  And as we talked about last week, we ó 
and itís been so long since weíve met because of our holiday here, so I guess 
it was last Friday.  We were talking about some different major phases in 
terms of our political parties and our history of the parties.

We came to a rather complex phase.  Itís sort of the third big era in 
political parties and we were talking about this third system that was from 
1860 to 1896.  And there we talked about a lot of interesting things were 
happening.  You had basically ó because of the Civil War, you had a real rift 
and the Republicans ó you had the Republicans versus the Democrats.  During 
this period the Republicans did tend to dominate. The Democrats split into 
both the northern and southern wings and we saw -- during this period of time, 
we began to see the rise of the city bosses like Boss Tweed in Tammany Hall.  
We were talking a little bit about how that really helped to perpetuate the 
power of local government city bosses, particularly in cities like New York 
and Chicago but especially New York.

And so in a lot of ways what these urban political machines were able to 
do was to essentially create an informal welfare system for immigrants that 
were coming in.  And during that time there was a big tide of immigration and 
by providing these benefits to people coming into our country for the first 
time, exchange for that would be their support.  And their support at the 
polls and also rounding up other people, and I think we talked about last 
Wednesday ó or Friday, the last time we talked about it, was that there begin 
to become -- a lot of corruption began to occur in city governments.  So weíre 
gonna hire people, bring them in, have them have these city jobs.  And even if 
they didnít know that much about the particular job itself, weíre not hiring 
people on the basis of what they know.  Weíre hiring people on the basis of 
who they knew.

And so your job ó if Iím hiring you, if Iím the city boss, Iím hiring you.  
Your job is not so much to do your job ó you know, in that position ó as much 
as to help support the political machine.  That means to round up votes, to 
give contracts to friends, to help insure that Iím gonna get elected again ó 
or reelected over and over again.  And on Election Day you round up your 
friends, you vote early, you vote often.  That was the key and thatís how the 
political bosses stayed in power.

Well, as you might imagine, then, because of that, that led to a lot of 
corruption in government.  James Garfield was assassinated as the President, 
and he was assassinated by somebody who wanted a ó one of these plum political 
jobs.  So there was this person who wrote to James Garfield that, ìI helped 



you get elected and now I want a position as an ambassador over to some 
European country.î  And James Garfield didnít know who he was and said, ìNo, 
Iím not going to hire you.î  And this person was so incensed and outraged that 
he ended up assassinating the president.  So because of that, there even began 
to be a call for reform at the federal level.  In fact, that led to the 
passage in Congress in 1883 thatís called the Pendleton Act which basically 
started our civil service system in the federal government.

But again, what I want to suggest to you is during this period of time we 
see through these political machines at the local level, but also some things 
going on at the federal level.  We began to see the rise of corruption and a 
lot of concern about this corruption.  So that was what was going on during 
this period of time.

Now, because of that, then people began to call for reform.  These 
political machines had become corrupt and so they ó a lot of people began to 
call for certain reforms.  And that leads us really to the next system here, 
around 1896 to 1932.  What happened here was that you had the rise of the 
Progressive party and they aligned themselves with the Republican party, and 
they were against the Democrats.  And again, during this time from 1896 to 
1932, this alignment of parties between the Progressives and the Republicans 
dominated political ó our political system during this time.

We have ó you think about Teddy Roosevelt, the Bull Moose party.  What was 
happening at the time, this Progressive party that was forming called for 
reform of government.  They wanted to root out a lot of the corruption that 
they saw. They wanted to destroy the political machines and the power of city 
bosses.  And again, at the federal level, with the assassination of a 
president, they began to say, you know, we need to have some kind of reform.  
So you see some reform beginning to take place.

Through this alignment of the Progressive party with the Republicans, they 
came to dominate politics during this time.  Again, they fought against 
machine politics, they fought against corruption, they called for ó searched 
things as primary elections and street voter registration.  They were tired of 
this whole idea about vote early and vote often, and the fact that dead people 
were voting and those kinds of things.  So they wanted to put an end to this 
and have an honest, clean government that was free from the spoils of 
politics.  In a lot of ways, right before you saw the spoils system ó you 
know, the dark side of the spoils system that first started with Andrew 
Jackson, and they just tried to destroy the whole spoils system altogether.

So they called for various kinds of reforms, again like primary election, 
street voter registration, civil service reform at all levels of government, 
so that you could hire people not on the basis of who you knew but on the 
basis of what you knew.  Make sure that people who were placed in positions of 
power were there because of their expertise.  So if youíre hired as a director 
of a public works department in New York, youíre hired there because of your 
background in engineering and because you know about public works and 
infrastructure, not because you happen to be a friend of a friend of a friend.  
So thatís what was going on during this period of time.

And so during that period of time again, the dominant ó the Progressives 
and the Republicans kind of dominating the political system and the Democrats 
were the other party and they were not as powerful during this time.

Now, some things began to happen, of course, during the late 1920s, 
particularly with the Great Depression.  In 1929 with the fall of the stock 
market, people began to lose faith in the Republican party.  You know the 
Republican party believes in free enterprise, right?  And it believes in the 



idea of laissez-faire capitalism and the idea that government should have a 
hands-off, fuel the economy ó youíve had this in other classes, Iím sure.  But 
laissez-faire capitalism and the belief of the Republican party was that we 
should let the economy run on its own steam.  We should have minimal 
government involvement in the economy, minimal government direction.  Let the 
economy run on its own.  And that was fine.  It led to a lot of prosperity 
until they had the Great Depression.  And then when the Great Depression 
occurred and over 25 percent or so of people were out of work, and breadlines 
being formed and people losing their farms and their houses and so forth, they 
began to identify their bad economic situation with the Republicans.  They 
felt like the Republicans had let them down.  The Republicans were, in their 
view, responsible for the Depression.

So in 1932 a person comes up on a white horse named FDR, Franklin Delano 
Roosevelt, who said, ìIf you elect me, I will put America back to work.  We 
will get this economy moving again.î  And people essentially left the 
Republican party in droves and became Democrats.  Democrats really dominated 
during this period of time.  This was something called ó the program that 
Franklin Delano Roosevelt had ó this is very important to know about ó was the 
New Deal and it was called the New Deal Coalition that was formed during this 
period of voters.

So you still had Democrats and Republicans, but essentially it was a major 
shift and the Republicans lost out.  A lot of people moved over to the 
Democratic side and they began to have a different view of the role of 
Washington.  Weíve kind of hinted at this before in an earlier class, but the 
real issue here was what role should the federal government play in managing 
the economy.  And so it was a level of government activism, you might say, 
that was the issue.  And the electorate, the people who voted, their thinking 
really began to shift away from Republicansí laissez-faire to the idea that, 
yes, it is okay for Washington to help us out with our situations.

You remember we talked about this before in terms of Federalism.  We 
mentioned the idea of cooperative Federalism.  Cooperative Federalism began 
during this time.  Thatís what weíre talking about here.  It basically 
inaugurated a new era of relationships between the federal government and the 
states.  The states would now rely upon the federal government to help bale 
them out of their economic situation.  And that had obviously the same 
parallel impacting the voters.  Voters were leaving the Republican party in 
droves and joining the Democrats.  So during this period of time, then, this 
New Deal coalition was formed and is part of Rooseveltís plan to help deal 
with the Depression.  And so this was a very important election in 1932.  That 
New Deal coalition really stayed in place in power and retained control of the 
White House more often than not from 1932 to about 1968.

Now, this actually ó we were talking about ó with this period here we 
obviously have maybe one more thing to go on here, but what it speaks to is 
this idea of party realignments.  When each of those different periods that we 
started out, beginning with the first period, the Federalists versus the anti-
Federalists, I said look at a pattern here if you see a pattern in terms of 
dates.  Now, what is that pattern that you see?  This idea of the shift from 
one party dominance to another happens how often?  Look at the dates.  What do 
you see?  About every 30 years.  Some political science scholars have looked 
at this and said, ìYeah, we can see a pattern here since the beginning of 
history of a major shift or change in the preferences of voters about every 30 
years.î  Theyíve called this idea a party realignment.  And during the 
election ó we havenít talked about this before, but the election in which a 



party realignment occurs is known as a critical election.  A critical election 
signals the beginning of a party realignment.  So 1932 was a good example of a 
critical reelection.

Now, what is a reelection and what exactly do we mean by party 
realignment?  As I say right here on the PowerPoint, basically a party 
realignment is when you have a major shift of support from one party to 
another.  It could be going from two existing parties where the voters really 
change or it could be actually a new party thatís formed altogether.  As I say 
also up here too, what normally happens is that alignments tend to occur 
around a single issue or a set of issues that divide the electorate.  For 
example, 1860.  What would have been the dominant issue then?  Slavery, 
obviously.  1932, the economy.  So according to a lot of the traditional 
scholarship, party realignments tend to occur when there is a single issue or 
set of issues that are fundamental.  They normally tend to occur also during 
times of some kind of major social or economic upheaval.  And they say you can 
oftentimes trace these party alignments by looking at whatís going on in terms 
of society and the economy during those periods of times.  So you have slavery 
versus the Depression.

So to have a realignment, according to the scholarship, what does it take 
to have a realignment ultimately and this is what they say.  First of all, one 
party has to become the dominant party in the political system.  So youíre 
shifting from one party to another, that becomes the dominant party.  Now 
specifically, what does that mean to become the dominant party?  And what it 
means is this.  To be the dominant party means that you need to control both 
Congress and the Presidency as well as many of the state legislatures.  It 
could also be meaning the governors as well.  It doesnít have to be all of 
them, but a basic fundamental shift that where we were all once a member and 
supporter of this party, we are now changing and now weíre gonna support this 
party instead.  And you donít just see it at one level; you see it at all the 
levels throughout our political system.  Not just the federal, but also the 
states as well. That is the traditional ó the characteristics of realignment.  
And then again, the examples of realignment in 1860 with the idea of slavery.  
We also used the idea of the ó 1932 with the Great Depression, that people had 
lost faith in the Republican party and people began to join the Democratic 
party in droves.  And the New Deal Coalition that was formed and the New Deal 
program that FDR had started was designed to put people back to work.

And also what I think is very interesting ó this is also another thing I 
wanted to mention to you as well.  If you want to look at the growth of 
government over a period of time, you can see that the growth has been a 
steady increase since the founding of our country.  But there have been sort 
of watershed marks or real important points in which the growth really began 
to take off.  Well, one of those is 1932.  With the inauguration of the New 
Deal, federal spending really began to take off quite dramatically and, of 
course, it increased a lot during World War II, the Vietnam War and since.  
But a major, major upswing in terms of federal ó the scope of federal 
authority and the scope of what the federal government would start doing 
really started in 1932.

Youíve been hearing a lot about Social Security, right?  The need for 
Social Security reform.  That was one of the packages of the New Deal, to 
create a safety net for people who didnít have any other way of supporting 
themselves when they were old and elderly.  And so that was one of the things.  
Other programs that were created at that same time were things like the Works 
Progress Administration, the Civilian Conservation Corps, and some other 



programs like that.  And so the idea was that weíre gonna put people to work.  
We may not even have the money to pay them.  We will borrow that money.  We 
will begin to engage in whatís called deficit spending and thatís okay.  We 
donít have to balance our budget.  We donít have a Constitutional Amendment 
required at the federal level to balance our budget.  We can go into deficit 
spending.  And by doing that, though ó by putting people to work and by using 
the federal government as leverage to help get our economy jump-started, that 
can actually improve our economy and the economy will then begin to take off.  
That was sort of the idea behind some of that.

So obviously 1932 was a very important time in terms of a critical 
election that signaled the beginning of this realignment, the change in 
thinking of the American electorate about the desirability of an active 
federal government and a lot of increasing responsibility of the federal 
government.  So those are some examples.

Now, I have given you the period all the way from 1932 to 1968, right?  
Now, hereís a question.  If this crystal ball of looking at patterns every 30 
years is true, whatís happened essentially since 1968?  Did we have another 
realignment?  According to the pattern here it would suggest that we would 
have another realignment, right?  Possibly?  In 1968, who was elected 
president?  Anybody know?  Now, youíre history folks.  Richard Nixon.  Very 
good.  Richard Nixon.  Beginning basically when he was elected as president in 
1968, basically at least from 1968, how far else you want to go, maybe there 
has been a new realignment.  And, in fact, let me give you some interesting 
suggestions here.  If you look at since 1968 with Richard Nixon and look at 
the presidents that weíve had since Richard Nixon, beginning with him on, who 
has dominated, the Republicans or the Democrats?  Republicans, right?  Okay.  
As a matter of fact, there have been since 1960 or beginning with 1968 seven 
Republican wins and three Democratic wins.  In fact, you could even make the 
argument that ó some people would even say that ó one of those Democrats was 
Jimmy Carter in 1976.  Had it not been for Watergate, Jimmy Carter would not 
have won and maybe it shouldíve been a Republican president even then.

What about Bill Clinton in 1992.  How did he become president?  Some 
people say he became president because of Ross Perot.  Good.  Ross Perot.  
That we had this third party candidate and they said that Ross Perot took more 
votes from George Bush than he took from Bill Clinton.  Therefore, Bill 
Clinton ended up with the plurality.  Again, less than 50 percent of the vote 
in many states including Missouri, yet he therefore became president because 
he had the most votes.  And so theyíre saying that perhaps maybe a true 
realignment did occur.  And if it werenít for Watergate, you wouldíve had in 
1976 another Republican president.  And if it had not been for Ross Perot, you 
would not have had Bill Clinton elected in 1992.  And what have we had in ó 
since 2000?  George Bush was elected and then, of course, in 2004 George Bush 
was reelected.  And so theyíre thinking maybe there really has been a 
fundamental realignment with the Republicans dominating.

Now, hereís the problem with this idea.  Weíre talking about the 
presidency.  What about ó you know, according to the theory of realignments, 
it says it has to be dominant throughout the political system.  So during this 
time in 1968 to now, have the Republicans dominated at all levels?  Up until 
recently who dominated Congress?  The Democrats.  And certainly the 
Republicans did not have a lock on the state legislatures or the state 
governors.  In fact, what some people say perhaps was that there really wasnít 
a true realignment.  What really has happened ó this is kind of like after-
the-fact, sort of Monday morning quarterbacking, trying to figure out ó okay, 



what really happened since 1968 if this theory really does hold out?  And they 
said, ìAh, whatís really happened is a split-level realignment.î  What do we 
mean by that?  When you have a split-level realignment, youíre really talking 
only at the national level.  Youíre not talking about the states or local 
government.  Basically youíre saying, ìWell, if you have a split-level 
realignment, youíll have basically the president controlled by one party, the 
[inaudible] controlled by another party.î  And that is what weíve had more 
often than not since 1968.

In fact, weíve often, as Iíve mentioned, had a Republican president seven 
times versus three times, and a Democratic Congress much more often than a 
Republican Congress.  Now, thatís not the way it is right now.  But up until 
the 1990s or so, it was largely a Democratically controlled Congress with a 
few exceptions here.  The Republicans would occasionally win the Senate but 
never the House.  It wasnít really until about 1994 that the Republicans won 
the House for the first time in over 50 years or so.

So some people say what weíve got here, then, is essentially this type of 
thing where we have Republican presidents more often than not and 
Democratically controlled Congresses more often than not.  

Which speaks to another issue.  Why do we like Republican presidents?  
What is it about Republican presidents that ó why do we tend to vote more 
Republican for president and more Democratically for Congress?  Letís talk 
about the president first.  What is it about a Republican president that is 
appealing to the American people?  Very good.  Defense.  Republicans are known 
to be whatís called hawks, hawkish on foreign policy, hawks versus doves.  
They tend to be strong on foreign policy.  The conjecture is we like 
Republican presidents because after all, in terms of foreign policy and 
leadership in the world, the President is our primary spokesperson, right?  
Not the Congress but the President.  And we want a president who is strong on 
defense, who can make us feel safe and secure around the world.

And I think about, for example, Jimmy Carter and Ronald Reagan running for 
president ó the presidential election in 1980.  In 1979 there was an overthrow 
of the Shah of Iran and the Iatola Kohmeni, and the Islamic Revolution took 
place in 1979.  They took our embassy.  They held American hostages in our 
embassy for over a year, like 435 days.  We had tried to rescue these hostages 
and we had a secret mission in the middle of the night in the Iranian desert, 
and our helicopters couldnít even handle the sand and broke down, and we 
became very, very vulnerable in terms of limitations of our foreign policy.  
During that same time ó itís good to know your history here.  During that same 
time the Russians invaded Afghanistan and they were controlled by the 
communists still at that point.  And weíre thinking, ìTheyíre taking over the 
world.î  And basically the Russians told the U.S., ìWeíre invading Afghanistan 
and thereís nothing youíre gonna do about it.  What can you do about it?î  In 
1980 we sat out one of the games of the Olympics to protest.

So anyway, we began to feel a little bit vulnerable.  So Ronald Reagan, 
like FDR before, comes riding in on this white horse and says, ìYou elect me.  
Iím gonna make America strong again.  Weíre gonna have something called peace 
through strength and weíre gonna have the greatest peacetime military buildup 
the world has ever seen, and weíre gonna defeat communism.î  And a lot of 
people liked what Ronald Reagan had to say about that.  He saw the Soviet 
Union as, quote, ìthe evil empire.î  But they felt like he was very strong in 
his beliefs and assertions about, you know, the importance of America being 
powerful, being ó you know, he made us feel a lot safer because of that.  So 
some people suggest that we like Republican presidents because they do make us 



feel a lot more safe and secure.
Now, that could be true.  But what about Democratic congresses.  Why would 

we vote for a Democratic congress?  What is it about the Democratic congress 
that we would like more?  What can the Democrats do for us that Republicans 
canít do?  Anybody know?  What do Democrats believe in?

[Inaudible student response]
What else?  True?  Okay.  Go back to the New Deal coalition here.  Public 
funding, active government involvement.  The Democrats, you may have heard, 
are the, quote, ì[inaudible] and spend Liberals,î right?  They like to spend a 
lot of money.  Again, thatís not always true because it depends on what youíre 
spending money for.  Republicans like to spend money, too.  But the 
traditional consensus is that we like a Democratic congress because they can, 
quote ó weíll talk about this more when weíre talking about congress ó ìbring 
home the bacon.î  And what we mean by that is that they can vote on projects 
and federal funds ó projects that steer federal funds back to our districts. 

To give you a couple of examples, letís say ó right now, thanks to Kit 
Bond and his involvement in the Senate transportation committee, he was 
responsible for helping to make sure that weíre gonna have some improvements 
to I-44 ó you know, I-44 and 65 Interchange?  Theyíre gonna make some 
improvements to that.  I donít know if youíve been on that before.  Iím sure 
you have.  You take your life in your hands when youíre on 65 and youíre gonna 
get on 44, and youíve gotta try to avoid all that traffic.  Itís a pretty 
dangerous interchange.  But things like that, you know.  Bringing additional 
money for, for example, cleaning up Jordan Valley Creek area.  A lot of 
different things that they can take credit for they will.  And so the idea ó 
now, again this is Kit Bond.  This is a Republican.  But the idea is that 
oftentimes we like to vote for Democratic congresses because theyíre better at 
bringing home the bacon.  That is, providing services and benefits and 
programs for their constituents.  Because after all, they like an active 
government and spending and all that makes them popular.

So some people suggest that really what weíve had since 1968 has been the 
split-level realignment where weíve had a Republican president and a 
Democratic Congress.  So some people have suggested thatís whatís been going 
on since that period of time.  But I think some more recent trends may be 
proving this idea wrong, such as again Kit Bond and others.  Like, for 
example, even our airport at Springfield-Branson Regional Airport.  A lot of 
money to improve the terminal ó again, thanks to Kit Bond.

So some trends may be proving this wrong.  Other scholars say whatís 
really happened is not so much a realignment but a de-alignment.  And again, 
thereís some plausibility associated with this as well.  The idea of de-
alignment is simply this.  Basically, this is the declining support for all 
parties.  The public tends to disassociate itself from both parties.  And 
again, people who believe ó scholars who believe in de-alignment say, ìYeah.  
Whatís been going on since 1968 has been this de-alignment.î And let me give 
you some evidence here.  Havenít we not said, for example ó hasnít there been 
a rise in the number of people who call themselves Independents?  Do we agree 
with that?  Okay.  Has there been an increase in split-ticket voting in all 
the elections?  When you vote split-ticket, whatíre you doing?  Youíre voting 
for both parties, right?  So people who call themselves Independent voters.  
Thereís been a rise in the Independent voter.  People who are ó again, also 
who are voting on a split-ticket basis, they suggest, ìSee, this is a good 
example that the parties are further weakening.î  Weíre in that weak party 



system and that thereís just been declining support for all parties.
So these prognosticators are saying, ìIf you really want to understand 

whatís been going on since 1968, you need to think of it in terms of a de-
alignment.î  Where the other group says, ìNah, itís been more of a split-level 
realignment.î  And the answer clearly is there no clear consensus on what has 
really happened since 1968.  Some people say that there truly has been a 
realignment.  But again, if you look at the state and local levels, I donít 
know.  Again, thereís some evidence to suggest that hasnít really occurred in 
the traditional sense of what a realignment is.

Now, one more thing Iíll say about this before we move on is where you 
have really seen a fundamental shift, particularly since the 1980s, is in the 
South.  You really canít get away from talking about whatís been going on 
there.  For the longest time, the South was populated and elected ó they 
tended to elect Democrats over and over and over again.  These were not your 
traditional Democrats but these were your Conservative Democrats.  But really, 
beginning in the 1980s and certainly throughout the 1990s and now, the South ó 
all of a sudden those states are calling themselves truly Republican.  Their 
ideology is finally matching up with their political party preference.  They 
have for the longest time been Democrat, going back to the Civil War, and in 
reaction to the Republican party and Reconstruction during that era.  So 
people by virtue of opposing that begin to align themselves up with the 
Democratic party.

But really, in terms of ideology, the Democratic party didnít really fit 
their ideology at all.  Itís much more Conservative among ó many, many 
southern voters are very Conservative and so they would elect southern 
Conservative Democrats.  But recently theyíve been ó more and more now theyíve 
moved away from that dominance of the Democratic party in the South to the 
Republican party, and now itís like the Midwest.  All of them are essentially 
red states as opposed to at one point in time being solidly part of the 
Democratic party.  So again, youíve got some interesting trends that have been 
going on since the late 1960s.  What it means at this point ó again, thereís 
some alternative ideas here.

Now, I want to talk to you about one other quick thing here about ó and 
this is actually kind of complicated but itís very, very important to talk 
about.  Itís why is it that we do have a two-party system?  How is it that we 
ended up with a two-party system?  And I want to talk a little bit about this.  
One of the reasons ó there are three basic reasons why we have a two-party 
system, of why we have a dominance of two parties.  Let me give you the first 
and probably the most important reason.

We use something called single member districts.  So I said the use of 
single member districts which basically means the absence of proportionate 
representation and Iím gonna talk about that, the fact that we tend to use 
whatís called a single member district system to elect candidates.  Let me 
come over here for a second just to explain how this works here.  Whenever ó 
like in Missouri, we have nine legislative districts, right?  We have nine 
representatives that we elect throughout Missouri to serve in Congress.  So 
this area around Springfield is the 7th District.  Each legislative district, 
we vote for one representative.  Thereís one seat per district.  One seat per 
district.  So, for example, Roy Blunt, who is our representative ó Roy Blunt 
gets elected and he doesnít share that seat with anybody.  Itís basically one 
seat per district.

In a system of proportional representation, you have several seats under 
PR.  Several seats per district.  So in some countries legislative districts 



have grown where they have actually have maybe [inaudible] for a given 
district.  Now, what they have in a system of proportional representation is 
this.  Letís say ó again, like the 7th District here in Missouri.  Letís just 
pretend that thereís the same type of geographic district in another country 
like France or something.  In that district, you might have ó if you have, for 
example, 10 seats ó okay.  There are 10 seats up for grabs and there are 
candidates associated with different parties running for those ten seats.  
Theyíre not running for a seat, but basically they want to be part of this 
districtís group of representatives.

Now, letís say that you have essentially four parties, Party A, B, C, and 
D.  They run candidates.  Party A may have 10 candidates running for these 10 
seats.  They may or may not.  They may only have five candidates.  It doesnít 
matter.  But letís say that they win.  Party A gets 40 percent of the vote.  
The election occurs and essentially youíre voting as much for a party as you 
are for a candidate over there.  They get 40 percent of the vote so they get 
four seats, right?  So youíve got 10 seats there.  Party B gets 20 percent of 
the vote.  They get two seats.  Party C gets 10 percent of the vote and they 
get one seat.  Party D gets 30 percent of the vote.  That should total 10 
seats.  Yes, 10 seats.  So essentially, then, youíve got this ó and this is 
what I think is important.  Party C gets 10 percent of the vote.  They are 
guaranteed in the national legislature one seat from that district.  

The reason ó remember when we were talking about how parties are different 
from here versus there, that they tend to be the kind of parties that donít 
trade off votes for ideology or donít trade off ideology for more votes?  
Remember here?  We said people here are willing to water down their beliefs if 
it means getting more votes.  The name of the game is to win elections.  To 
win elections, youíve gotta tilt that broad group of people in the middle.  
Thatís what our parties try to do here.  These are broad-based two-party 
systems.

Over there they donít have to do it in part because the way the rules are.  
So if they rely on a system for proportional representation, even the most 
extreme political party doesnít have to worry about trading off their ideology 
to get some guaranteed representation in their legislature.  Youíre guaranteed 
at least something.  Itís not like a winner versus loser.  In our system, with 
one seat per district, you tend to create winners versus losers.  One party 
wins, the other party doesnít.  And that tends to sort of foster the dominance 
of two parties as opposed to many parties.  Third parties in the U.S. because 
of this do not have much of a chance at all to get elected. 

Libertarians.  Many of you ó I shouldnít say that ó some of you may be 
Libertarians in nature and you might believe very strongly in the Libertarian 
party.  But what happens if you go vote for a Libertarian candidate?  Is your 
Libertarian candidate gonna get elected here?  Of course not.  So you might be 
thinking, ìHmmm.  Iím gonna waste my vote on that third party.î  So people 
here tend not to do that.  They tend to vote for one of the two parties 
instead.  Some will still say, ìIím still gonna vote for the Libertarian 
candidate.î  But then again, you donít have any guarantee that youíre gonna 
win.  Over there you do.  You can vote for a party that is not part of the 
dominant party, for a different party, an extreme party per se, and a party 
that may only get 10 or 5 percent of the vote, theyíre gonna get 10 percent or 
5 percent of the seats in that legislature.

Let me tell you one other quick thing thatís kind of interesting, too.  
Letís say Party A gets 40 percent of the vote.  Letís say that they only had 
three candidates running.  We get four seats in this district but we only ran 



three candidates.  How do they get their fourth?  You know what they do?  That 
party is running national elections, right, in all throughout the country.  
Losing candidates from another district end up getting a seat here.  There 
might be a losing candidate somewhere else that lost in another district close 
by.  They get chosen by party leaders to come and fill this seat.

I bring that up because weíre talking about Congress this is also gonna 
come up, too.  The reason why thatís important is because as a representative, 
who am I gonna listen to when Iím voting and making decisions?  Am I gonna 
listen to the voters or am I gonna be listening to the party leadership?  
Chances are I might be listening to the party leadership because theyíre the 
ones who put me in that place there, in that district.

So two things I want to say to you about this.  Number one, because of the 
way that system is structured, even small, small, very strong ideologic 
parties still have a chance to get some guaranteed representation in the 
legislature.  They donít have to turn off their ideology in order to get a 
seat.  This type of system tends to encourage the formation of many parties.  
They have a multi-party system, we donít.  Just by virtue of the rules here.  
A proportional representation system versus a single-member district system.  
That make sense?  I want to make sure you understand that.

So why do we have the two parties here?  There are several reasons.  The 
most difficult one to understand is this one right here, the fact that we rely 
upon single member districts to elect legislators.  That reliance on single 
member districts as opposed to proportional representation guarantees ó sort 
of a tendency to guarantee a dominance of two parties.

But there are other reasons to help prop up this two-party system that we 
have here in the U.S.  Another one is this.  Federal and state election laws 
make it difficult for third parties.  If you are a third party here in the 
United States, itís much more difficult.  The election laws that we have on 
the books tend to work against third parties.  Itís harder to get on the 
ballot.  Itís harder to obtain funding.  And you need to have a lot of money 
these days to have success as a party.  In Missouri, just to give you an 
example, itís very difficult for third parties to get on the ballot.  People 
like Ross Perot that we talked about a little bit ago?  They can get on the 
ballot.  Ralph Nader and others, they can get on the ballot through a petition 
process that ranges from 1 to 2 percent of qualified voters that have to sign 
a petition.  So just before you can even get on the ballot, you have to get 1 
percent or 2 percent, somewhere in-between, of the voters to basically sign 
the petition saying, yes, you should be on the ballot.  Thatís an example.  So 
they have a harder time getting on the ballot, they have a harder time getting 
money, getting federal funds for their candidates.  So the odds are stacked 
against third parties here and thatís another reason why we tend to have a 
two-party system.

And then let me give you one more.  One of the reasons why we also tend to 
have a two-party system is that the two dominant parties do try to accommodate 
factions before they split off.  If, for example, thereís a group at ó one of 
the fringes, the far left Democrats, are threatening to say, ìThe Democratic 
party has just watered down their votes so much, weíre not gonna vote.  Weíre 
gonna form our own party.î  Like, for example, Jesse Jackson and the Rainbow 
Coalition, for example, threatened to break off into a third party.

Or there might be some on the far right that say, ìYou know, the 
Republican party is so bent on getting votesî ó you know, maybe thereís a 
group of Republicans that feel very strongly, say, for an issue like abortion, 
that say, ìThe Republican party is willing to trade off that viewpoint to get 



more votes.  We donít believe that.  Weíre gonna form our own party.î  And 
what will happen here is that parties will try to accommodate these groups 
that are threatening to split off ó you know, ìDonít split off.  Weíll write 
into our party platform, our party philosophy, our party ideals ó weíll 
accommodate you by either selecting candidates that are very much comfortable 
with the same positions or weíll do other things like, again, write your 
values and your goals into the party platform which is basically our statement 
of philosophy about who we are.î

But there are different ways in which the parties try to accommodate them 
and again, thatís why itís always ó parties often have a very difficult time 
because on the one hand you want ó they have this fine balancing act.  On the 
one hand they want to stretch out to those people who are in the middle.  
Remember thinking about the parties as being the broad-based umbrellas here.  
They want to stretch out to those people in the middle but at the same time 
they donít want to alienate their core constituencies, the true diehard 
believers.  So trying to find that balancing act so you donít alienate your 
core constituency but at the same time youíre able to appeal to a broad enough 
voters to win the election.

And by the way, thatís exactly how presidents win the elections sometimes.  
I think about Dole versus Clinton when in 1996 Bob Dole was perceived as being 
very much too far to the right, where Bill Clinton was saying ó he said a lot 
of things that sounded very Republican.  ìWeíre gonna put an end to welfare as 
we know it.  The era of big government is over.î  I mean, that doesnít sound 
like a Democrat, does it?  Not a New Deal Democrat, at least.  And so trying 
to appeal to a broader spectrum of people who feel comfortable with their 
positions and platforms, and thatís one of the reasons Bill Clinton won in 
1996 over Bob Dole.

So the presidential candidate and the parties that are better able to 
catch that middle ground are gonna win the election.  But, at the same time, 
youíve gotta be careful because your true believers and your true supporters 
tend to be the diehard believers on both sides and theyíre the ones that are 
gonna support you more often than not.  So thereís always that balancing act 
that you have to deal with.

One other thing I want to say about this and then weíll split for the day 
is this.  Remember when we talked before about the idea of strong parties 
versus weak parties and that weíre in a weak party system?  I just want to 
reiterate and make sure you understand the difference between the two.  You 
know, for many years we had a strong party system.  Let me ask you this.  We 
know what the characteristics of a strong party system are, right?  The 
political parties play a very major dominant role in the elections, right ó in 
our political system.  Here our parties have grown weaker and as our parties 
have grown weaker, who has played more of the dominant roles?  The interest 
groups?  Political action committees?  Right.  Other indicators of a weak 
party system, things we were talking about earlier.  The rise of people who 
call themselves Independents.  The rise of split ticket voting.  The fact that 
campaigns tend to be run more by candidates than coordinate through the 
parties.  Those are all the differences we have today.  Weíre not a strong 
party system.  Weíre a weak party system.

As an example of many European democracies, would you say those 
democracies tend to be strong party or weak party?  Strong party.  And one 
good indication of a strong party system over there?  The political leadership 
calls the shots.  I mean, here they are, even selecting representatives from 
one part of the country to go and represent people in other parts of the 



country.  Thatís a very good example of having a strong party.  Where the 
parties call the shots.  They play a major role in the political system.  So 
understand that distinction is very important. 

At one point in time our party system was strong.  Let me ask you another 
thing just to tie some other ideas in.  During the time of spoils politics, 
machine politics, would you say that was characterized more by a strong party 
system or by a weak party system?  Strong party system.  And a lot of party 
leaders were actually choosing candidates to run in different offices and so 
forth.  Again, that was over 60 to 75 years ago when they were much stronger 
than they are today.  But the political machine went hand in hand with the 
strong party system.  And so the characteristics of a weak party system, as 
weíve said right here.  Candidate considered campaigns, split ticket voting, 
rise of the Independent voter are three examples of that.

All right.  Well, given the time frame and everything, this is probably a 
good time to stop.  What weíre gonna do, then, officially is begin talking 
about campaigns and elections on Friday.  Itís gonna take us a couple of days.  
Again, itís part of the same chapter.  Weíre gonna go ahead now and leave 
parties, per se proper, and then move on in to discussing campaigns.  One of 
the things weíll be talking about is campaign finance, campaign finance 
reform, where are we today, and the role of the electoral college and other 
kinds of things like that, too.


